Ex.55

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE

HELD AT THE GUILDHALL, ABINGDON ON FRIDAY, 5TH DECEMBER, 2008 AT 2.30PM

Open to the Public, including the Press

PRESENT:

MEMBERS: Councillor Tony de Vere (Chair), Jerry Patterson (Vice-Chair), Mary de Vere, Richard Farrell, Jenny Hannaby, Angela Lawrence and Richard Webber

OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE Alice Brander, David Buckle, Steve Culliford, Katharine Doherty, Nikki Malin, Tim Treuherz and Robert Woodside

NON-PARTICIPATING MEMBERS: Councillor Julie Mayhew-Archer

NUMBER OF MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC: Nil

Ex.88 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

None

Ex.89 MINUTES

The minutes of the Executive meeting held on 17 October 2008 were adopted and signed as a correct record.

Ex.90 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None

Ex.91 <u>URGENT BUSINESS AND CHAIR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS</u>

The Chair announced that due to the report on the procurement of the joint waste contract had not being finalised and therefore consideration of item 13 was deferred.

Ex.92 <u>STATEMENTS AND PETITIONS FROM THE PUBLIC UNDER STANDING ORDER</u> 32

None

Ex.93 QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC UNDER STANDING ORDER 32

None

Ex.94 FINANCIAL MONITORING

(Time: 2.31pm to 2.32pm)

The Executive received and considered ten requests for virements to be approved under the virement policy.

RESOLVED

that the virement requests set out in the agenda report be approved.

Ex.95 ACCESSIBLE INFORMATION POLICY

(Time: 2.32pm to 2.40pm)

The Executive received and considered report 123/08 of the Deputy Director (Organisational Development) and the Equalities Officer. The report recommended the adoption of an accessible information policy.

The Portfolio Holder, Councillor Richard Farrell, reminded the Executive that the Council had committed to the principle of equal opportunities and aimed to deliver accessible services and employment opportunities which met the needs of all residents and employees. To achieve this, service information needed to be accessible to everybody. Particular attention would be paid to the needs of disabled people, older people and people who had English as a second or other language.

The draft policy set out how the Council would meet these needs by offering information in alternative formats such as translations and interpreters, including sign language, and providing information in these alternative formats on request. Officers were urged to be proactive and provide alternative formats where it was known that the target audience would require or welcome it. The policy also highlighted the need for all information to be in plain English and in an accessible font style and size. Information should also follow a clear layout and avoid repetition. The Executive considered that the draft policy would improve overall readability of Council information for the wider community.

RECOMMENDED

that the accessible information policy, as appended to these minutes, be adopted with an implementation date of April 2009.

Ex.96 CORPORATE GOVERNANCE - SECOND QUARTER 2008/09

(Time: 2.40pm to 3.00pm)

The Executive received and considered report 124/08 of the Senior Management Team, reporting on corporate governance during the second quarter of 2008/09: being July to September 2008. The report looked at corporate priorities, national indicators, progress against service prioritisation plans, key staffing data on sickness levels and turnover, and progress with business process improvement reviews. The report also included a financial commentary.

Ex.57

Members expressed disappointment that the Council was unable to meet the savings target placed on it by the Government. The Chair reported that he would be discussing this with the Chief Finance Officer.

Looking at the financial situation in more detail, it was noted that the sewerage charges would be reviewed in 2009. A consultant had been appointed to help the council reduce its reimbursement to the bus companies for the concessionary fares scheme. Members asked if a letter could be sent to the Government regarding insufficient funding for the bus pass scheme. The Chief Executive agreed to write a letter but suggested that this should wait until the Government's consultation paper had been published on transferring the function to county councils. The Executive agreed with this suggestion.

The portfolio holder for Housing explained the increased costs of helping the homeless. The number of homeless people had reduced but the costs had increased due to longer stays in temporary accommodation. There were no vacant properties to move the homeless onto to reduce the temporary accommodation costs. The Government's allowance to assist with this scheme was not enough. The council had to concentrate on homelessness prevention to stop homelessness happening in the first place. The Executive asked the portfolio holder to clarify the extent of the cost to the council.

In Legal Services, there had been an over spend on agency staff but this was being addressed. Some work was being outsourced, such as the Tugwell Fields agreement at Wantage. New office management systems had been introduced to help the service run smoother. The council had no control over the reduction in land charges income because of the downturn in the housing market. This had also impacted on income from planning application fees. There was a loss of car parking income due to more elderly people using the bus pass scheme rather than driving to the council's car parks to shop in the Vale's towns.

The Executive noted that the Chief Executive and the Strategic Director/Chief Finance Officer would ensure that the budget was put back into balance by the end of the financial year.

Looking at the performance indicators, Members noted that the collection of residual household waste had exceeded the target. Members asked that the target was clarified (national indicator 191 refers).

Finally, Members noted that the corporate priorities would be reviewed in the near future.

RESOLVED

- (a) that the corporate governance report for the second quarter of 2008/09 be received:
- (b) that the Chief Executive be invited to respond to the Government's consultation paper on transferring the bus pass scheme to county councils;
- (c) that the Chief Executive and Strategic Director/Chief Finance Officer be requested to consider measures to ensure that the council's budget is balanced by the end of the financial year; and

(d) that the target for national indicator 191 (residual household waste) be clarified.

Ex.97 HALF YEAR REPORTS ON THE 2008/09 SERVICE PLANS

(Time: 3.00pm to 3.30pm)

The Executive received and considered service area half year reports for the period 1 April to 30 September 2008. Also circulated at the meeting were copies of the Executive portfolio holders' commentaries on the half year reports. These highlighted their observations on any significant issues from the first six months of the financial year. In addition to these commentaries, the portfolio holders added the following:

Waste Procurement and Reprographics

The portfolio holder, Councillor Jenny Hannaby, reported that work on the joint waste contract had taken much of the Deputy Director's time. However, waste collection performance had continued to be excellent. She expressed concern at the targets for cleaning detritus from streets and was discussing this with the County Council. She thanked all officers involved in the waste service for their hard work.

She had found nothing negative about the proposals to reorganise the Reprographics unit but thanked its staff for their work.

<u>Leisure</u>

Councillor Jerry Patterson, portfolio holder, reported that the council had been successful in its applications for two lottery grants. The performance indicator results were respectable and the bar services at the civic halls had been taken back in-house. However, he was concerned that there was a shortfall of income in too many cost centres.

Environmental Health

Councillor Richard Webber reported that the council was leading the way with the development of the Air Quality Action Project for the centre of the town and performance across the service area was good. He thanked the staff for their work. The service had high employee costs but savings had been made where possible.

Planning

The major concern was the reduction in planning fee income and car parking income. However, Councillor Mary de Vere, the portfolio holder, looked forward to the rural economic development funding.

Organisational Development

Councillor Richard Farrell reported on the successes of this service area and the progress against priorities. He considered that the budget variances were minor.

Communications

Councillor Tony de Vere, the portfolio holder, reported that there was a need to understand the reasons for a drop in the council's overall and positive coverage in the media. Comparisons with other councils were needed. However, it was noted that in the first week of December all five articles/news stories about the council had been positive. This showed the benefit of introducing media briefings.

Democratic Services

Councillor Angela Lawrence reported that all seemed to be going well in Democratic Services. All staff in that service area were congratulated for their work and the high number of compliments.

Legal Services

Councillor Jenny Hannaby congratulated the staff for their work in recovering £250,000 of debts owed to the council. Noisy neighbour actions, environmental crimes and the bank contract were all further examples of successes as well as the work to improve the smooth running of the office by Carol Moody. However, the portfolio holder warned that Freedom of Information Act requests were taking up much officer time; this was unavoidable but consideration would be given to introducing a charging mechanism. The Legal Services budget would be the subject of close scrutiny in future months. The staff were thanked for their work.

<u>Finance</u>

Councillor Jerry Patterson thanked the staff involved in the shared service partnership with South Oxfordshire and Capita and he also thanked staff for their work on implementing the new Agresso financial management system software upgrade. However, there was concern at the likelihood of recovering the council's £1M investment in an Icelandic bank.

Commercial Services

Councillor Richard Farrell reported that Building Control had an adverse variation in its budget but this was cancelled out by the Building Control Trading Account and so was not of major concern. The Property Trading Accounts also showed a projected full year variance of $\mathfrak{L}132,000$ but this was considered to be meaningless as there was no original budget for this.

Housing

Councillor Angela Lawrence, portfolio holder, reported that the variances in budgets HE21, HE31 and HP01 related to the same staff and therefore balanced out. The temporary accommodation budget showed the only significant variance for reasons reported earlier in the meeting (minute Ex.96 refers).

Community Safety

Councillor Richard Webber reported that there was to be a news conference to publicise the air quality improvement work. This service area was so successful that it was difficult to keep improving. The service was very popular and worthwhile; he had no anxieties about it.

Ex.98 JOINT WASTE PROCUREMENT

The Executive was due to receive and consider report 125/08 of the Deputy Director (Contracts and Procurement) regarding the procurement of a joint waste contract with South Oxfordshire District Council. However, the Executive noted that the report had not been finalised and therefore Members agreed to defer consideration of this matter to a later date.

Ex.99 ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING

RESOLVED

that the meeting be adjourned until Thursday 11 December 2008 at 4.30pm at South Oxfordshire District Council's offices in Crowmarsh Gifford, near Wallingford.

Exempt Information Under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972

None

The meeting rose at 3.30 pm



Vale of White Horse District Council

Accessible information policy

Version control

| Version number | Date | Author | Notes |
|----------------|----------|------------------------|---|
| 1 | 16/05/08 | Katharine Doherty (KD) | Partial draft, discussed with Nikki Malin |
| 2 | 23/05/08 | KD | First draft completed |
| 3 | 10/06/08 | KD + Nikki Malin (NM) | Nikki's comments |
| 4 | 11/06/08 | KD + NM | Nikki's amendments accepted, other changes made. Also, new timetable. |
| | | | All agreed by Katharine and Nikki |
| 5 | 14/07/08 | KD + NM | Amended following JB's feedback |
| 6 | 04/08/08 | KD + NM | Amended following Helen Bishop's feedback |
| 7 | 28/08/08 | KD + NM | Amended following feedback from senior managers – consultation draft |
| 8 | 08/10/08 | KD + NM | Post consultation draft (updated with amendments) |
| 9 | 03/11/08 | KD + NM | Final draft |
| 10 | 24/11/08 | KD + NM | Finalised - for the Executive Committee meeting on 05/12/08 |

Contents:

| Introduction | 3 |
|---|----|
| Our commitment | 3 |
| Our approach | 3 |
| What Council functions does this policy cover? | 4 |
| Links between this policy and other Council policies/strategies | 4 |
| Definitions | 5 |
| Use of plain English | 5 |
| Standard font size, style and layout | 6 |
| Offering Council information in alternative languages | 7 |
| Offering Council information in alternative formats | 11 |
| Monitoring requests for translations, alternative formats, interpreters, signers and lip speakers | 15 |
| Appendix 1 | 16 |

1. Introduction

1.1 Every resident in the Vale has a right to access our services and this includes being able to access information about our services and opportunities. Council employees and councillors also need to have access to Council information. In all cases, the information we provide needs to be clear and meet the needs of individuals.

2. Our commitment

- At the Vale of White Horse District Council, our vision is to build and safeguard a fair, open and compassionate community. We are committed to the principle of equal opportunities and aim to deliver accessible services and employment opportunities which meet the needs of all our residents and employees. This commitment includes providing accessible information. Our Communications Strategy also commits us to clear and involving communications to ensure the optimum number of people are informed about Council issues.
- 2.2 In addition, the Council has a corporate priority to improve and modernise access to its services which includes access to service information.

3. Our approach

- 3.1 This policy aims to ensure that the Council provides its service users, staff and councillors with clear information (written, and oral) which meets their needs in terms of:
 - formats
 - languages
 - overall readability

It also aims to achieve a level of consistency across the Council regarding the provision of accessible information.

- As well as striving to meet service users' needs, the Council also has a duty under the Race Relations (Amendment) Act 2000 and the Disability Discrimination Act 2005 to provide services which are accessible to people regardless of race or disability. This policy helps the Council to meet this duty, in terms of providing accessible service information.
- The Council recognises the need for proportionality and taking a reasonable approach, bearing in mind the make up of the Vale community and the resources available to the Council. With regards to meeting the information needs of people from ethnic minorities, our approach is in line with that of the Government. Guidance from the Department for Communities and Local Government states that 'we should reject automatic translation in favour of a more selective approach, where translation is targeted to particular needs".
- 3.4 This policy is accompanied by a staff and councillor hand-book called 'is your message loud and clear?' which sets out in detail the steps they will need to take to make sure the information they provide relating to the Council is accessible.

4. What Council functions does this policy cover?

4.1 This policy covers all Council functions and services. We will also make sure that our major contractors and the strategic partnerships we're involved in are aware of this policy.

5. Links between this policy and other Council policies/strategies

- 5.1 The Council's Corporate Identity Strategy (1994) does refer to some of the things that are covered in this policy. However, as thinking, legislation and advice regarding access have changed over the past 14 years, this policy supersedes the relevant sections in the Corporate Identity Strategy.
- 5.2 This policy relates to the following Council documents:

¹ 'Guidance for local authorities on translation of publications', Department for Communities and Local Government - 2007.

- Equality and Diversity Scheme 2008/09 2010/11
- · Communications Strategy
- Consultation Strategy
- Equality in Employment Policy
- Customer Contact Strategy
- Payments Strategy

6. Definitions

- 6.1 Translation written communication in a second language which has the same meaning as the written communication in a first language
- 6.2 Interpreter somebody who receives a message in one language and delivers exactly the same message in another language through a verbal exchange

7. Use of plain English

7.1 Plain English benefits everybody, including people with learning disabilities, younger and older people and people with limited English.

When should we offer written information in plain English?

7.2 The Council will write all its information (printed and electronic) for service users, staff and councillors in plain English

How should we offer written information in plain English?

- 7.3 Plain English guidelines are included in the 'is your message loud and clear?' hand-book for staff and councillors.
- 7.4 The Communications Team will be able to help staff and councillors to produce documents in plain English. They will also monitor the written information that the Council provides for the public, to ensure that it meets the plain English guidelines.

8. Standard font size, style and layout

- The Council will use Arial font (or a similar sans serif font) for all its printed information and any electronic documents that it is converting into PDFs. We will also use point 12 as a minimum font size. Our text will be left aligned (not justified) with minimal use of capital letters and italics. For all Council information, we will use a strong contrast between the colour of the text and the colour of the background.
- In some exceptional circumstances, we may not be able to produce printed documents in point 12 (for example, producing a lengthy printed document in point 12 could compromise the Council's aim to save paper). Although producing a Council document in a smaller font size is not ideal, when this is the case, we will pro-actively offer the document in large print upon request.
- 8.3 It is also good practice to use photographs, pictures or symbols wherever possible (and appropriate) to illustrate points and get messages across to the reader. Diagrams and graphs can also be useful tools but it is important not to make them too complex or detailed.

9. Offering Council information in alternative languages

Background statistics

- 9.1 The following statistics set the local context regarding the language needs of the Vale population:
 - 6.7% of the Vale's population is from an ethnic minority (all ethnic groups except for White British). White Irish people are included as an ethnic minority and account for 1% of the Vale's population.²
 - 2.4% of the Vale's population is from a non-white ethnic minority. This equates to around 2,800 people³. The largest non white ethnic group in the Vale is the Chinese population.
 - According to the Worker Registration Scheme data, the Vale had 540 migrants registering to work in the District between May 2004 and March 2007. This was the lowest number when compared to the other Oxfordshire districts⁴.
 - Being from an ethnic minority does not automatically mean that a person has a language need. However, they are more likely to experience language barriers when accessing services than the ethnic majority population.

Written information

- The Council will meet any requests it receives to provide written information in an alternative language, where it perceives there to be a genuine need. For long documents, it may be more appropriate to translate summaries (depending on the need of the person requesting the translation).
- 9.3 Services may themselves recognise that they need to provide translated information if they are dealing with any members of the public who have no or only a limited understanding of English. For example, if a service receives a letter or email from a member of the public and it is clear that they have a limited understanding of English, officers will need to explore whether or

² According to the 2001 Census data

³ According to the 2001 Census data

⁴ 'Oxfordshire's Sustainable Community Strategy - A long term vision for the county: Briefing Paper 9', The Oxfordshire Partnership – August 2007 http://portal.oxfordshire.gov.uk/content/public/oxfordshirepartnership/News/SCSbriefingpapers/9 Population 3Aug07.pdf

- not to provide further information in a suitable alternative language. This is particularly important when the officer is dealing with an issue which has potential legal and/or financial implications for the service user.
- 9.4 If services receive any letters or emails from a member of the public which are written in a language other than English, it is their responsibility to get the information translated.
- 9.5 In addition, the Council will pro-actively **offer to provide** certain written information in other languages, upon request. This pro-active approach is set out below:

Pro-active approach:

| What will the | When will this provision be offered? | How will it be offered? |
|------------------------|---|--|
| Council offer? | | |
| We will offer to | Services which have a significantly higher | For these documents, services will add the two following |
| provide certain | proportion of service users from an ethnic minority | statements (the English and Chinese versions): |
| information in | (when compared to the local population) should | |
| alternative | offer key public advisory leaflets, consultation | 'This document is available in other languages, upon |
| languages and | surveys, standard letters and service information | request. Please contact the Council on the telephone |
| include a | leaflets in alternative languages, which they will | number below' |
| translation of | make available upon request. These services will | |
| the statement in | include licensing, food safety and economic development. | 此文檔備有中文版本以供選擇。如需索取, |
| Chinese ⁵ | | 請通過以下的電話聯繫地區議會。 |
| | | |
| | Services which deal with significant numbers of | 如果您不會講英語, |
| | vulnerable people should offer key public advisory | 您可以請講英語的親属或朋友為您代勞。 |
| | leaflets, consultation surveys, standard letters and | 心可以明明光而即观局以加及河心气力。 |
| | service information leaflets in alternative languages, which they will make available upon request. | |
| | which they will make available upon request. | |

⁵ largest non white ethnic minority in the Vale

8

Services will not be expected to have documents already translated in case somebody needs them. They will provide translations upon request.

This list of languages will be under constant review to take into account the changing demographics of the Vale district. Therefore, it may be subject to change and all staff and councillors will be informed of any such amendments.

These services will include the benefits service, the housing service and the community safety team.

Services dealing with enforcement cases should offer standard letters and related information in alternative languages, which they will make available upon request. These services will include planning enforcement, council tax collection, benefit fraud and car parking.

Any corporate initiatives which specifically target people from ethnic minorities should offer relevant information in alternative languages, which the Council will make available upon request.

Other services may identify that they need to offer key public documents in alternative languages if their Equality Impact Assessments highlight relevant access barriers.

The Council's website home page will say that Council information is available in alternative languages upon request (where there is a genuine need) and will include the Chinese statement. The website home page will also provide the Communications Team contact details as a point of contact for such enquiries.

Services will also add the contact details of the service/relevant officer responsible for the document.

Staff will be able to copy and paste the statements from the 'is your message loud and clear?' staff and councillor hand-book.

Verbal information

- 9.6 The Council will meet any requests it receives from service users to provide an interpreter in order to communicate Council information, where it perceives there to be a genuine need. This could be provided over the phone or face-to-face, depending on the circumstances and the needs of the service user.
- 9.7 Services may themselves recognise that they need to provide interpreters if they are dealing with any service users who have no or only a limited understanding of English (for interviews, meetings, telephone discussions etc). This is particularly important when the officer is dealing with an issue which has potential legal and/or financial implications for the service user.
- As part of this policy, the Council will develop a voluntary 'languages register'. This register will list staff who speak languages other than English and are willing to provide an internal resource to help enable communications between the Council and members of the public who don't speak any English. Staff on the register would only be called upon by services to help assist them with any <u>initial</u> contact between their service and a member of the public who is unable to speak English. Staff listed on the languages register would not be asked to translate documents or to act as an interpreter other than at the initial point of contact with the service user. Further details about the languages register are set out in Appendix 1 of this policy.
- 9.9 If somebody who doesn't speak English visits the Abingdon or Wantage Council offices, they will be assisted initially by the Local Services Point (LSP) staff. Once it becomes clear which service they require (this may involve using the 'languages register' or a telephone interpreter), they will be referred to the relevant service which is then responsible for arranging interpreters.

Meeting any requests for alternative languages (written translations or interpreters)

9.10 Requests for written translations or interpreters will be met as soon as possible by the relevant Council service. The Council has identified preferred providers for translation work, telephone interpreting and face-to-face interpreting to help make it as easy as possible for staff and councillors to access these services when necessary. The 'is your message loud and clear?'

staff and councillor hand-book lists details about the preferred providers. The service will keep the person requesting the translated information or interpreter informed of the arrangements that have been made to meet their need.

Responsibility for providing information in alternative languages (written translations or interpreters)

9.11 Services are responsible for meeting any requests they receive for information in alternative languages. They are also responsible for covering any associated costs from their own budgets. Services will not charge people requesting the translated information/interpreter for the service.

10. Offering Council information in alternative formats

Background statistics

- 10.1 The following statistics set the local context regarding the alternative format needs of the Vale population and Council staff:
 - 13.1% of the Vale's population are disabled. This equates to more than 15,000 people.
 - Over 17,000 people in the Vale are aged 65 or over
 - 5.2% of staff declare themselves to be disabled⁷

Written information

10.2 The Council will meet any requests it receives to provide written information in alternative formats, where it perceives there to be a genuine need. If somebody requests to have a lengthy document provided in an alternative format, it may be appropriate to offer to produce a summary of the document in the alternative format. It may also be appropriate to talk

⁶ According the 2001 Census data

⁷ Best Value Performance Indicator (BVPI) data as at end of March 2008

- through the document with the person, on a one-to-one basis. The suitability of these options will depend on the need of the person making the request
- 10.3 Services may themselves recognise that they need to provide information in alternative formats if they are dealing with any members of the public who have visual impairments or learning difficulties. This is particularly important when the officer is dealing with an issue which has potential legal and/or financial implications for the service user.
- 10.4 In addition, the Council will pro-actively **offer to provide** certain written information in alternative formats. This pro-active approach is set out below:

Pro-active approach:

| What will the Council offer? | When will this provision be offered? | How will it be offered? |
|--|--|---|
| The Council will offer to | Services which have a significantly higher proportion of service users | For these documents, services |
| provide certain written information in alternative | who are older and/or disabled (when compared to the local population) should offer key public advisory leaflets, consultation | will add the following text to them (in font size 14 or above): |
| formats, upon request. | surveys, standard letters and service information leaflets in alternative | them (in font size 14 of above). |
| iomate, apon roqueeti | formats, which they will make available upon request. These services | 'This document is available |
| Services will not be | will include assisted travel, Disabled Facilities Grants and assisted | in alternative formats upon |
| expected to produce | waste collection. | request e.g. large print, |
| information in alternative formats on the off chance | Services which deal with significant numbers of vulnerable people | email' |
| that somebody may need them. They will provide | should offer key public advisory leaflets, consultation surveys, standard letters and service information leaflets in alternative formats, | Services will also add the contact details of the |
| information in alternative formats upon request. | which they will make available upon request. These services will include the benefits service, the housing service and the community | service/relevant officer responsible for the document. |
| | safety team. | Further guidance will be |
| | | included in the 'is your |

Services dealing with enforcement cases should offer standard letters and related information in alternative languages, which they will make available upon request. These services will include planning enforcement, council tax collection, benefit fraud and car parking.

Other services may identify that they need to offer key public documents in alternative languages if their Equality Impact Assessments highlight relevant access barriers.

Any corporate initiatives which specifically target disabled and/or older people should offer relevant information in alternative formats, which will be made available upon request.

The Council's website home page will say that Council information is available in alternative formats upon request (where there is a genuine need), and will provide the communications contact details as a point of contact for enquiries.

message loud and clear?' staff and councillor hand-book.

Verbal information

- 10.5 The Council will meet any requests it receives from service users, staff or councillors to provide a signer or a lipspeaker in order to communicate Council information, where it perceives there to be a genuine need.
- 10.6 Services may themselves recognise that they need to provide signers or lipspeakers if they are dealing with any members of the public who have hearing impairments (for interviews, meetings etc). This is particularly important when the officer is dealing with an issue which has potential legal and/or financial implications for the service user.

Meeting any requests for alternative formats (written information or signers/lip speakers)

- 10.7 Requests for alternative formats of written information and signers/lip speakers will be met as soon as possible by the relevant Council service
- 10.8 For requests for written information in alternative formats, service teams themselves may be able to meet some requests for alternative formats (e.g. documents in large print, documents sent via email). However, for other formats, services may need to use an outside resource. The Council has identified preferred providers for Braille, audio cassettes/CDs and easy read to help make it as easy as possible for staff and councillors to access these services when necessary. The 'is your message loud and clear?' staff and councillor hand-book lists details about the preferred providers.
- 10.9 To meet any requests for a signer/lip speaker, service teams should use the preferred providers which are listed in the 'is your message loud and clear?' staff and councillor hand-book.
- 10.10 The service will keep the person requesting the alternative formats or the signer/lip speaker informed of the arrangements that have been made to meet their need.

Responsibility for providing information in alternative formats

10.11 Services are responsible for meeting any requests they receive for information in alternative formats. They are also responsible for covering any associated costs from their own budgets. The person requesting the alternative format(s) or the signer/lip speaker will not be charged for the service.

11. Monitoring requests for translations, alternative formats, interpreters, signers and lip speakers

- 11.1 If a member of staff has to arrange for any Council information to be provided in an alternative way, they will need to log this information using a designated spreadsheet on the intranet.
- 11.2 The Equalities Officer and Head of Communications will review this data regularly to keep an eye on the demand for such services.

Appendix 1

A staff 'languages register' - details and guidelines

What will this look like?

- The electronic register will list all those members of staff who speak languages other than English (including sign language).
- Joining the register is totally voluntary and any member of staff wishing to be included would need to agree this with their line manager beforehand.

What is the purpose of the register?

- To provide an internal resource to help enable communications between the Council and service users who don't speak English.
- The register will help to provide a more efficient service, both for the service user and the Council (would reduce potential costs associated with having to source an external interpreting service)

How will the register be used?

- It will be a tool for staff to use, to help assist them with any <u>initial</u> contact between their service and the member of the public who cannot speak English. Via the informal staff interpreting, staff should be able to establish the nature of the person's query and collect contact details. Any further communication with the member of the public would need to involve an official interpreter (either face-to-face or telephone) and it will be the responsibility of the relevant team to arrange and pay for this.
- Staff on the register will not be called upon to translate documents or to act as an interpreter other than at the initial point of contact with the service user who cannot speak English.

 The register will also list members of staff who have some sign language skills so that if a member of the public who uses sign language contacted the Council, the relevant member of staff could help assist with any initial contact

Will there be a great demand for staff to help in this way?

- The number of people from ethnic minorities in the Vale is very small (6.7%) and the percentage of these who can't speak English is even smaller.
- Anecdotal evidence from Council officers suggests that it is rare for somebody to contact the Council who is unable to speak English.
- It would be very rare for a member of staff to be called upon to help in this way.
- Any service could be the beneficiary of this register.

How will the register be maintained?

• The Equalities Officer will update the register on an annual basis (removing those members of staff who had left the Council and contacting new starters to ask them if they would like to join the register)

JOINING THE REGISTER

How good do my language skills need to be if I want to be added to the register?

You would need to be able to hold a conversation in the second language

What information would I need to provide if I joined?

- Your name, your job title, your extension number and the languages you can speak in addition to English.
- The register will be for internal use only and information within it will not be circulated outside of the Council.

USING THE REGISTER

Where could I find the register?

• It would be available to all staff via the intranet

If somebody visits the Council offices and doesn't speak English, how can we identify which language they are speaking?

The LSP has a language card so somebody could point to their language (this will also be available on the intranet)

What if nobody on the register speaks the language of the person who's contacted the Council?

The service team dealing with the person would need to use an over-the-phone interpreting service

Contact officer regarding the 'languages register':

Katharine Doherty (Equalities Officer)

E-mail – <u>katharine.doherty@whitehorsedc.gov.uk</u>

Tel – extension 407

Contact officers for this policy:

Katharine Doherty (Equalities Officer)

E-mail: katharine.doherty@whitehorsedc.gov.uk

Tel: extension 407

Nikki Malin (Head of Communications)

E-mail: nikki.malin@whitehorsedc.gov.uk

Tel: extension 376

This document is available in other languages, upon request. Please contact the Council on the telephone number below

此文檔備有中文版本以供選擇。如需索取,請通過以下的電話聯繫地區議會。如果您不會講英語,您可以請講英語的親属或朋友為您代勞。

This document is available in alternative formats upon request e.g. large print, email.

Please contact the Communications Team at the Vale of White Horse District Council:

(phone) = 01235 520202

(email) communications@whitehorsedc.gov.uk

Vale of White Horse District Council

Abingdon OX14 3JE